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COMMISSIONERS’ MEETING 

June 2, 2014 

 

 

 The Bartholomew County Commissioners met in regular session on June 2, 2014 

in the Governmental Office Building, 440 Third Street, Columbus, Indiana.  Chairman 

Carl Lienhoop called the meeting to order at 10:00 a.m.  Commissioners Larry Kleinhenz 

and Rick Flohr, County Attorney J. Grant Tucker and County Auditor Barbara Hackman 

were also in attendance.   

 Catherine Greenlee of the Auditor’s Office gave the Invocation and led the Pledge 

of Allegiance. 

 The first item on the agenda was the approval of the May 27, 2014 Meeting 

Minutes.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to approve the minutes, seconded by 

Commissioner Flohr, and the motion passed unanimously. 

Next was the approval of claims.  Commissioner Flohr made a motion to approve 

the claims.  Commissioner Kleinhenz seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 

The next item was the weekly permit report.  Chairman Lienhoop read the New 

Permit Report dated 5/26/14 to 5/30/14.  Twenty-nine (29) permits had been issued with 

a fee amount of $4,748 and an estimated construction cost of $2,174,520. 

Next, County Engineer Danny Hollander submitted his recommendation to split 

the award for the 2014 County Highway Overlay Program consisting of 31 line 

items/projects between the bidders.  The two (2) bids considered came from Milestone 

Contractors, LP (Columbus) which bid $1,276,233.86 and Dave O’Mara Contractor, Inc. 

(North Vernon) which bid $1,349,335.66 (see attachments for specific line items).  

Engineer Hollander recommended awarding projects 17, 18, 22, 23, 24 and 25 to Dave 

O’Mara and the remaining 25 jobs to Milestone.  The total of low bids was 

$1,273,726.81.  Splitting the bid takes full advantage of savings opportunities and 

promotes bidder interest.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to award line items 

17, 18, 22, 23, 24 and 25 to Dave O’Mara Contractor, Inc.  Commissioner Flohr 
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seconded the motion which passed unanimously.  Chairman Lienhoop made a motion to 

award the remaining 25 line items to Milestone Contractors, LP.  Commissioner 

Kleinhenz seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 

Engineer Hollander gave the County Highway Weekly Crew Report which 

included the following work:  worked on signs; patched roads; bermed edges of roads to 

prepare for overlay; replaced pipes on Base Road, Glenview Addition and Legal Tender 

Road; and mowed in Columbus and Clay Townships. 

Next, Senior Planner Thom Weintraut presented, for second reading, an 

Ordinance Amending the Official Zoning Map of Bartholomew County, Indiana. (See 

attached).  The request is for 2.56 acres in the Town of Grammer lying west of County 

Road 990 East and owned by Charles Whittington/Route 3, LLC to be rezoned from 1) 

Agriculture Preferred, 2) Industrial:General and 3) Residential:Established to 

Commercial:Neighborhood Center.  It was explained during last week’s first reading that 

the request was being made to accommodate future development of office space.  Mr. 

Weintraut noted that there would be no substantial impact to drainage in the area. There 

was a brief discussion regarding vacating a small portion of former railroad land now 

owned by the Whittingtons.  Attorney Jeff Rocker responded that the portion lies beneath 

roadway and was, therefore, omitted from the Plan Commission’s consideration.  

Chairman Lienhoop opened the meeting for public hearing.  There being no comments 

from the public, the public portion was closed.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion 

to pass the Ordinance Amending the Official Zoning Map of Bartholomew County, 

Indiana (the Charles Whittington/Route 3, LLC Rezoning) on second reading.  

Commissioner Flohr seconded the motion that passed unanimously. 

Mr. Weintraut also submitted a right-of-way dedication of 0.60 acres for the 

Peter’s Minor Subdivision in Flatrock Township.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a 

motion to accept the Right-of-Way Dedication MIP-14-06 for Peter’s Minor Subdivision.  

Chairman Lienhoop seconded the motion which passed unanimously. 
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The next item on the agenda was a request from the Hope Area Chamber of 

Commerce and Heritage of Hope, LLC to close a section of County Road 700N for the 

traditional display of fireworks held during the Hope Old-Fashioned Independence Day 

Celebration and the 47
th

 Annual Hope Heritage Days events as follows: 
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Chairman Lienhoop made a motion to grant the request for closing part of 700N 

on two (2) separate occasions for the Hope Old-Fashioned Independence Day Celebration 

and the 47
th

 Hope Heritage Days fireworks displays.  Commissioner Flohr seconded the 

motion which passed unanimously. 

The next item was presented by Link Fulp, Assistant Director of Environmental 

Health.  He requested consideration of a recurring grant for the Public Health 

Preparedness Program which funds $18,283 for a staff member’s wages and travel 

expenses to deal with sporadic public health issues.  It requires no county match and is a 

reimbursable grant.  Commissioner Kleinhenz made a motion to sign the Public Health 

Preparedness Program Grant Application.  Chairman Lienhoop seconded the motion 

which passed unanimously. 

There being no other business the meeting was adjourned by Chairman Lienhoop 

at 10:40 a.m.  The next Commissioners’ Meeting will be held on Monday, June 9, 2014 at 

10:00 a.m. in the Commissioners’ Chambers. 
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